At A Regular Town Board Meeting
Of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

At 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 P.M.

On the 7th day November, 2005 

Roll Call:               Wayne C. Booth, Supervisor

                                George A. Woolsey, Councilman

                                Derek N. Benedict, Councilman

                                James E. Manley, Councilman

                               Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Councilman

Also Present:         Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh
                                James W. Osborne, Town Engineer

                                Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

                                Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk

1.    Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag led by Jimmy Politi, Boy Scout Troop 7, 
      Chestnut Lane, Town of Newburgh
2.    Moment of Silence
3.    Additional Items for the Agenda

      12. Target Site Plan    
4.    Public Comments on Agenda Items

      Ellenjane Gonyea / Colden Park

      Asked about #8 School Tax Reform.   Supervisor Booth explained that this is a 

      Resolution of Support to change the way school taxes are imposed on the 

      residents of our towns, cities and villages.
5.  Presentation:  Certificate of Merit

      Supervisor Booth made a presentation to thirteen year old Thomas Ruggerio, a Life 
      Scout from Troop 7 in the Town of Newburgh. He saved the life of a man who was 
      drowning while on vacation in Rhode Island this past summer.  He had just received 
      his Life Savings Merit Badge.  The Town Board signed a proclamation declaring 
      November 7, 2005 as Thomas Ruggerio Day.  The second presentation was 

      Certificate of Merit from PBA President, Officer William McLean.

6.    Presentation:  Swearing in of Officer Nicholas Krizek

      Supervisor Booth asked Mr. Nicholas Krizek to come forward to be sworn in by the 

      Town Clerk as a Town of Newburgh Police Officer which will be effective on 
      November 17, 2005.
7.    (7:00 P.M.) Public Hearing:  2006 Budget

      Supervisor Booth asked Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, if all the legal advertising 

      and postings have been met.  Mr. Zarutskie said notice of this Hearing was posted in 

      Town Hall on October 20, 2005, advertised in the Sentinel on October 25, 2005 and 

      in the Mid Hudson Times on October 26, 2005.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Woolsey to open the Public Hearing, seconded 

      by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
      Supervisor Booth explained that the Highway Budget proposed for 2006 is in the 

      amount of $4.50 per thousand and the Town is $3.58 per thousand.  The total is $8.08 

      which is an increase of 2% for Town and 4.7% for Highway which averages out to be 

      a 3.2% increase.  (See attached summary for appropriations and revenues.)
      The following people voiced their concerns and questions about the 2006 Budget  
      (Tapes will be kept for exact comments.):
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      Patricia Williams / Meadow Hill

      Mark Hall / CSEA Vice President for the Town of Newburgh (see attached 

                       statement read to the Town Board.)

      Ellenjane Gonyea / Colden Park

      Helena Guinta / Colden Park

      Anthony Ciaccio / Water Filtration Plant employee for 20 years

      Josefa Mandarino / Winona Lake
      Ellenjane Gonyea / Colden Park

      Vanessa Tirado / Orange Lake

      Debbie Miller / Town of Newburgh Water Department Employee

      Patricia Williams / Meadow Hill

      Helena Guinta / Colden Park

      Chris Tighe / Colden Park

      William Healy / CSEA President for the Town of Newburgh
      Mark Hall / Town of Newburgh Highway Department

      ?

      Elizabeth Riach / Winona Lake
      Charles Christolon / Meadow Hill

      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to close the Public Hearing at 8:37 

      P.M., seconded by Councilman Manley.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

8.    Resolution:  School Tax Reform

      This is a request from Town of Cornwall Supervisor Richard Randazzo to join 

      in the support of School Tax Reform.  Several of the Town Board members have been 
      attending Workshops with various State Assemblymen and State Senators.  At this 
      time our taxpayers are getting overburdened with their tax bills exceeding their 
      mortgage payments.  This resolution is to look for alternatives for funding the school 

      systems instead of by property taxes.  The Town of Cornwall has received support 
      from the Village of Cornwall and the Cornwall Central School District and the 
      Orange County Legislature has already adopted a similar Resolution.  This is a 
      grassroots effort to unite all municipalities and school districts to present these 
      resolutions of reform to Albany in the near future.  

      Tom Knieser / Lakeside Road voiced his displeasure with the Town Board on this 
      subject.
      Elizabeth Greene, Receiver of Taxes, tried to explain that this is an attempt to find  
      relief for the taxpayers in New York.  

      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to adopt the Resolution of the Town 

      Board in Support of the School Tax Reform, seconded by Councilman Benedict.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
9.    Cornwall Builders:  Stewart Avenue Senior Citizen Project

      Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, asked for this to be withdrawn until the next 

      meeting.

10.   Grand Avenue North Culvert Bond Resolution

      This is a request from Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town of Newburgh, to authorize 

      a Bond Resolution to supplement funding for the reconstruction of the North Culvert 

      on Grand Avenue.  The additional amount of $94,500.00 is needed due to the 

      increased cost of construction materials.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, explained that 
      we negotiated with the contractor for changes of scoping and based on those 
      negotiations, the cost of the project is now $577,000.00. This Bond Resolution is 
      subject to a thirty day permissive referendum and notice of its adoption must be 
      published and posted.  The original Bond Resolution adopted in 2002 was in the 
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      amount of $482,500.00 for the rehabilitation of the Grand Avenue North Culvert.  
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to approve the Bond Resolution for the 

      additional amount of $94,500.00 which is subject to permissive referendum, seconded 

      by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
11.   Animal Control:  Use of T-93 Account

      This is a request from Mary Meyer, Animal Control Supervisor, to utilize the T-93 

      Account to pay for veterinarian bills for the months of July & August in the amount 
      of $955.15 and to purchase two boxes of cat vaccines in the amount of $106.56 for a 

      total of $1,061.71.  This will leave a balance of $3,240.61.  Councilman Piaquadio
      wanted to commend Mrs. Meyers for coming to the meeting in case there were 

      questions about her request.
      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to utilize the T-93 Account in the 

      amount of $1,061.71, seconded by Councilman Piaquadio.

      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.

12.   Target Site Plan

      This is a request from Target to receive approval from the Town Board to undertake 

      certain off-site improvements.  Target is asking to deposit $10,000.00 in an escrow 

      account to reimburse the Town for all the costs incurred including any and all vendor, 

      material and labor costs.  Target has identified a need to rehabilitate an existing 

      pressure reducing valve station located on Hill Street that is owned and operated by 

      the Town.  Target is willing to rehabilitate the PRV station with the objective of 

      improving available fire flows to their site.  Jim Osborne, Town Engineer, has 

      negotiated the flowing terms with Target, through their site engineer:
      1.  The Town will contract with Ross Valve Manufacturing Co. for the complete 

           rebuild of a six inch Ross PRV and for the installation of a new 4 inch PRV.  The 

           cost for materials for this work is $5,371.00 and the labor is $2,114.00.

      2.  The Town will supply spool pieces and couplings as required to complete the 
           installation.  The Town Water Department will be on site to direct and assist the 
           work required.
      3.  Target, through their engineer, shall deposit funds ($10,000.00) to allow the Town 

          to pay Ross Manufacturing Co.

      Target would like to complete the work by November 15, 2005.

      MOTION was made by Councilman Manley to approve the agreement that would 

      allow Target to deposit $10,000.00 in an escrow account and to allow the Town to 
      contract with Ross Manufacturing Co. to complete the work that is necessary, 
      seconded by Councilman Benedict.
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. Piaquadio – 

      aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
13.   Announcements and Presentations

      Andrew Zarutskie, Town Clerk, announced that tomorrow is Election Day and polls 

      Are open from 6:00 a.m. until 9:00 p.m.  Please remember to vote.
      Mr. Zarutskie announced that his office will be open on Saturday, December 3, 2005 
      from 9:00 a.m. until 12:00 p.m. and that the New Windsor Town Clerk’s office will 
      be open on November 19, 2005.
      Councilman Piaquadio announced that if you go to the Town of Newburgh 
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      Website, you will find all the polling places and the budget summary.

      Supervisor Booth reported that the Orange County Department of Public Works 

      announced that the local transfer stations will be collecting the following items:       
      computers, laptops, mainframe equipment, televisions, banking equipment, circuit 

      boards, power supplies, hard drives, and etc. (see attached for full list).  Mr. Zarutskie 

      suggested having this information put on to our website and he asked if he could do a 

      press release on this.  Supervisor Booth said most certainly.      
      Councilman Piaquadio announced that the Leaf & Brush pick up schedule is 

      also on the website.  

14.   Public Comments

      Tom Knieser / Orange Lake 

      Voiced his concern about mail he received a few days ago.  Thanks to Supervisor   

      Wayne Booth.   It is unopened.  Who printed it, who mailed it and who bears the cost 
      of it.?  Supervisor Booth said he did to all the questions.  Mr. Knieser asked who 
      received the literature and Supervisor Booth said Town residents.  Mr. Knieser asked 
      who owns the logo?  Supervisor Booth said he never thought about that but Andrew 
      Zarutskie, Town Clerk, said the logo has never been copy righted.  Mr. Knieser said 
      that he could use it if he wanted to and he was told yes.  Asked about the chart that 
      Councilman Piaquadio compiled, where did the 68% school / library come from on 
      the chart?  Councilman Piaquadio explained that he took his own tax bills which is 
      for the City of Newburgh School District and that is why it reads library.  Mr. Knieser 
      said that only represents the Newburgh School District not Valley Central.  
      Councilman Piaquadio said yes but maybe Elizabeth Greene, Receiver of Taxes,  

      might be able to help us.  What is the difference between Newburgh & Wallkill?  Is it 
      such a drastic difference?  Mrs. Greene said between Wallkill & Newburgh it is less 
      than three dollars per thousand.  Councilman Piaquadio said it might change from 
      65% to 75%.  The fire one will also vary but the County is 15% and that doesn’t 
      change.  What is astounding is when the County has a budget hearing no one shows 
      up.  Mr. Knieser still doesn’t feel it is honest.  Mr. Knieser asked if the picture of 
      Wayne at work had been restored on the website because every time he clicks on it, it 
      is blank.  Supervisor Booth said it wasn’t installed.
      Ernesto Tirado / Orange Lake

      Asked about the item about Target and the escrow amount.  It is estimated to cost 

      $7,500.00.  What happens if the cost goes beyond that and who absorbs the cost?  Jim 

      Osborne, Town Engineer, said the people doing the work came down and inspected 

      the site, so the estimate reflects their observation of the site.  If it does goes beyond 

      the $10,000.00 then we will either stop the work or renegotiate the cost.  
      Bill Cunningham / Greenshire Way

      Wanted know the outcome of the bid for Greenshire Way.  Jim Osborne, Town 

      Engineer, explained that we received five bids and the apparent low bidder, within 

      days of the bid opening, notified us they made a huge error in their bid and asked 

      their bid to be withdrawn.  Due to state law we cannot accept their bid with 

      corrections even though they still would be within the cost window.  Unfortunately, 

      we will not be able to rebid until next spring.  Can we go back to the way it was?  

      Supervisor Booth said anything is possible by settling the charges against the district 

      and then quit claim the property back to all the residents.  Mr. Cunningham said the 

      engineer didn’t get everything together in a timely manner.  Supervisor Booth said we 

      were bound by their work and this is the first time we have attempted to do something 

      like this.  At this time we have to reject the bids and put it out to bid one more time 

      for the spring and see if it will come in lower than the previous low bidder.  Mr. 

      Cunningham would like to build his house and he has a call into Mr. Canfield at Code 

      Compliance but has not heard from him yet.  Supervisor Booth said he will speak to 

      Mr. Canfield and apprise him of the situation with the road.  This is something that 

      was not caused by you so there should be no problems with permits. 
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      Ann Fisher / Balmville

      The issue of Code Compliance has come up and she has waited two years for Mr. 

      Canfield or a Code Compliance Officer to return her calls.  This is why she ended 

      up speaking to the Town Board about her problem.  She apologies for coming to the 

      Board but she would have gone to Code Compliance if they answered her calls.  
      Charles Christolon / Meadow Hill South
      Asked how many outstanding lawsuits there are against the Town?  Supervisor Booth 

      said it is hard to say because there are times we are brought into a lawsuit when there 

      is an accident on a state or county road.  The lawyers include the Town as a 

      responsible party.  Most of the lawsuits we are involved in are certiorari such as 

      Danskammer, etc.  Our loss runs have decreased.  
      Lakeside Road got manicured – there are flags on the fire hydrants and blacktopped 

      aprons.  What happened to Meadow Hill?  Also there are cars always parked on the 

      corner of Route 52 and Lakeside Road, who owns that property and is that allowed?  

      Councilman Piaquadio said that is Town property and there is always something for 

      sale on that lot.  He hopes the Town passes an ordinance that you can not sell items 

      on Town property.  Supervisor Booth said they can’t put unregistered vehicles there, 
      and they will be towed away.
      As for the fire hydrants, who is taking care of the fire hydrants?  Supervisor Booth 
      explained that he has been talking to Bill Puchalski, Water Distribution Supervisor, to 

      hire an outside firm to maintain the hydrants.
      Complained about the stream of water in Meadow Hill that comes from the property 

      on Country Meadow Court.  Winter is coming and it is going to freeze up and cause 

      accidents.

      Patricia Williams / Meadow Hill

      What happened to the part time workers that used to paint the hydrants and curbs in 

      the summer?  Supervisor Booth said he doesn’t remember part timers doing that kind 

      of work.  He remembers the Water Distribution people doing the hydrants.

      Vanessa Tirado / Orange Lake

      How are volunteer fire departments buildings and apparatus taken care of?  
      Supervisor Booth said by Fire District Funds.  They have their own Board of 

      Commissioners.  Mrs. Tirado said they utilize the hydrants during the time of a fire, 

      shouldn’t they maintain the hydrants?  Supervisor Booth said no because the hydrants  
      belong to the Town, so the Water Department maintains the hydrants and the Fire 

      Districts take care of the buildings and apparatus only.  Mrs. Tirado said that if a 
      hydrant isn’t functioning properly shouldn’t that be addressed immediately?  
      Supervisor Booth explained that they have a program with the Fire Districts and Fire 
      Departments in which the Fire Departments check the hydrants in their districts and 
      report to his office.  Mrs. Tirado said that if the grass is overgrown and the flags are 
      missing, how do we know if the hydrants are really working?  Councilman Manley 

      said we flush the hydrants every year and when a hydrant is noted, it is taken out of 

      service and repaired.     
      Helena Guinta / Colden Park

      Asked if when a hydrant is put out of service, how long does it take to be repaired?  

      There was a hydrant in Colden Park that wasn’t repaired for years.  Supervisor Booth 
      said when he came into office, he had a list of many hydrants that needed repairs and 

      he has sent correspondence to all the Fire Chiefs & Commissioners to develop the 

      program we have now.  There is now a chain of command.  
      Bill Cunningham / Greenshire Way

      Asked the Town Board if they knew when Route 300 was going to be done.    

      Supervisor Booth said he was told sometime in October, 2005 but here it is 

      November.  Elizabeth Greene, Receiver of Taxes, said her husband met with the 

      Engineer for that project because of the Cronomer Valley Fire Department and that it 
      will be done by the end of November.
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      Jerry Williams / Meadow Hill

      Who is responsible for the fire hydrants when it snows and they are plowed in?  

      Supervisor Booth said usually you will find most of the hydrants are cleared out by 

      the homeowners, not that there is an ordinance stating so.  Most people try to protect 

      their investment.
      Patricia Williams / Meadow Hill

      Wanted to know why the salary was not mentioned when the Deputy Police Chief 

      was promoted?  Councilman Piaquadio said that is incorrect, we did read it off.  

      Councilman Manley said he was the one who read it off.  Supervisor Booth said it is 

      approximately $2,500.00 more a year.  Councilman Manley said we made the actual

      promotion at the October 12th Audit Meeting and did the swearing in at the October 

      17, 2005 Town Board Meeting.  Mrs. Williams feels this is a level of government that 

      is not needed.  Supervisor Booth said Chief Kehoe and Lieutenant Mahoney together 

      have over thirty years experience.  
      Mrs. Williams asked about the Executive Session you went into in reference to 
      Acquisition of Land.  Mark Taylor, Attorney for the Town, explained that the 
      acquisition of interested property where publicity would have adversely affected the 
      value of the acquisition price.  Mrs. Williams asked who owns the property and Mr. 

      Taylor explained that what is opined by Robert Freeman, Freedom of Information, if 

      too much information with respect to the land proposed to be acquired is made public 

      may in fact disqualify the sale of the property, so that is why we went into Executive 

      Session.  Supervisor Booth explained that early in the Budget process we talked about 

      “Open Space” and this was property we were interested in purchasing.  Councilman 

      Manley explained that we have gone into Executive Session more than once in 

      reference to land acquisitions.  We wouldn’t want any negative publicity in reference 

      to purchasing land for a certain purpose.
   Adjournment
      MOTION was made by Councilman Benedict to adjourn the Town Board Meeting of 

      November 7, 2005 at 9:41 P.M., seconded by Councilman Piaquadio. 
      VOTE:  Mr. Woolsey – aye; Mr. Benedict – aye; Mr. Manley – aye; Mr. 

      Piaquadio – aye; Mr. Booth – aye.  Motion passed 5-0.
___________________________     by     ________________________________

Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk              Charlene M. Black, Deputy Town Clerk
